
Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, January 16, 2020 

Time:  1:00 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township  

Attendance: Hanover Engineering: Chris Taylor; Bethlehem Landfill: Astor Lawson & David Pannucci; 

Members: Neil Ortwein & Hazem Hijazi; Staff Members: Leslie Huhn & Diane Palik; Council 

Liaison:   Priscilla deLeon (called in at 1:25 p.m.)    

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for December: 
 

        October   November  December                                                

MSW 30,937.49 26,863.19 28,432.27 

C&D 4,827.96 5,155.07 4,552.65 

Residual (Total) 1,999.03 2,237.89 1,844.97 

Asbestos 0.00 1.70 0.00 

Sewage Sludge (90/10) 92.91 75.56 96.18 

Out of State (Total) 24,760.11 (65%) 20,823.54 (61%) 22,285.97 (64%) 

Recycle 9 (78%) 7 (86%) 8 (88%) 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were three Form U Submittals dated December 31, 2019 and January 9 and 14, 2020.  The 

first quarter sampling event is scheduled for February 24 – 26, 2020.  He handed the Groundwater Analytical Data 

for 4Q19 in to the Township.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were two DEP inspections on January 9, 2020 with Jennifer Cimera from Solid Waste and 

on January 13, 2020 from Matt Glogowski from Solid Waste.  Ms. Cimera said everything looked good at that time.  

There were two Host Municipal Inspections by Chris Taylor on January 2 and January 16, 2020. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said for Commercial Waste Vehicles, there were 2,650 total trucks for December with 95 overweight. 

68 warnings and 27 suspensions were issued.  Mr. Taylor asked if they had any thoughts on the overweight’s.  Mr. 

Lawson said it could have been due to the weather.  Mr. Taylor asked how the traffic situation was in the morning.  

Mr. Lawson said Dee and Tammy are working on that.  They implemented a new rule if they get there early, they 

send them back out loaded as we have zero tolerance.  They only had to do it to a couple.  Dee is sending out a 

written notice to all the carriers to let them know of the new policy.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said the LFG flare is the main GCCS.   Bethlehem Landfill continues to communicate with SCS Field 

Services with any routine or non-routine maintenance to maximize LFG production and minimize odors.  The flare 

was shut down one time for four minutes in December 2019. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the North Slope Road and the swale have not needed repairs.  The abatement system continues to 

operate and discharge to the Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are 

repaired or replaced as needed.  Control Systems 21 to replace AB-1 pump motor and Control Systems replaced 

flow meter in AB-10. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the leachate collection flow rates continue to be monitored and reported.  Intermittent 

malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  Control Systems 21 changed PS-3 

detection zone transducer. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were four radioactive loads for December (Tc-99m (1) and I-131 (3).  The waste streams 

met level 1 requirements and were disposed of on site. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the SE Realignment Construction Activity waste operations are in SE-1B.  Mr. Taylor reviewed 

the primary and secondary flow rates and the leachate demand report.  He asked what was done with AB-1.  Mr. 

Pannucci said they replaced the motor and AB-1 will get moved with the new construction as well, so it will be 

down.  They replaced the flow meter in AB-10 and now it’s working.  Mr. Hijazi asked about the second flare.  Mr. 

Pannucci said they are waiting to see if they need it.    
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Mr. Pannucci said there were two odor complaints received by DEP on January 7, 2020.   Mr. Taylor said during 

your inspection you tackled a couple of big seeps on the South face and that may have been a contributing factor to 

odors that were on-site.  Mr. Pannucci said yes.  Mr. Taylor asked if the street sweeper made it out to Applebutter 

Road.  Mr. Lawson said yes.   

 

Mr. Taylor said the BRE alarm is shut off now but an alarm did go off.  That may have been an alarm indicating a 

water leak as Lower Saucon Authority was out there doing an inspection.  The Authority was up and down 

Applebutter Road, Ringhoffer Road and the landfill site and no one knew what was going on, but they were 

probably chasing down a leak.  Mrs. Huhn was not contacted by Bill Ross.  Mr. Pannucci said when the alarm went 

off, he called Ken Minton.  The water meter was way higher than it should have been, maybe a pipe broke, but he’s 

not sure.  Mr. Taylor said the truck wash was working today and there was one picker on Applebutter Road.  There 

was a lot of wind-blown litter and a lot is getting caught by the lower fence that was put in.   

 

Mrs. deLeon telephoned in at 1:25 p.m. and had a question for the Landfill.  She asked about the permit which she 

knows goes back to 1993.  There are things added to it.  Mr. Pannucci said it was modified.  She asked if they have 

a .pdf of the entire permit.  Mr. Pannucci said no, the way the state has it, you tack on the modifications as you go 

so they have binders of the modifications and the original permit itself.  Mrs. Huhn said we have a binder here also, 

but she’s not sure if the SE Realignment is in it.  Mrs.  deLeon asked if they had a special .pdf of just the SE 

Realignment.  Mr. Pannucci said they have the approval letter or the binders of the actual submittal which the 

Township has.  Mrs. deLeon asked if she could get a copy.  Mr. Pannucci said he will send it to the group. 

 

Mrs. deLeon said some people have called her on odor complaints, two or three times a week.  Mr. Taylor said we 

had odors on site, but just working face odors.  He did not have any on-site odors anywhere else or any off-site 

odors.  Mr. Pannucci said Tuesday through Thursday of last week, they fixed a couple of big seeps.  The odor 

complaint Mrs. deLeon received, the seeps could have been a contributing factor.  Mrs. deLeon said you are 

updating your SEM?  Mr. Pannucci said that has been completed for a few months now.  Mrs. deLeon asked, then 

why are we still getting odors?  Mr. Pannucci said it’s a working landfill, things come up out of the seeps which 

could be part of the issue, but they are actively searching for potential off-site or on-site odors.  If they aren’t made 

aware of off-site odor complaints, it’s kind of hard to track them weeks after the fact and fix it.  Nobody from DEP 

is calling them.  Mrs. deLeon said she was made aware that when residents call in a couple of times on the same 

day with an odor complaint, it’s just recorded as a one-time event; and she didn’t like that.  Mr. Pannucci said they 

read the minutes and know she didn’t like it, but from their standpoint it’s one event that they are looking into 

whether 10 or 100 people called and they need to address it regardless, and that’s why they attached the list of DEP 

complaints and go off of that.  Mrs. deLeon said well that’s your version, she appreciates their answer.   

 

Mr. Taylor said Cody hit the wells and got them tuned up.  Mr. Pannucci said it’s completed and he’s doing his 

monthly checks.  They are down to minor tweaks.  Mr. Taylor said IESI has been in contact with SCS and directed 

them to start working on the 2020 Gas Management Plan, which involves a bunch of different things.  Mr. Taylor 

said you analyze the data and get their recommendation.  Mr. Pannucci said that’s why they are doing it now as 

they hope to do the gas construction in the summer time. 

 

Mr. Taylor said SCS did their last full SEM in November and found how many exceedances?  Mr. Lawson said 

zero exceedances.  Mr. Taylor said that is a little mystifying.  Why do we have odors and don’t find anything.  Mr. 

Lawson said that’s what makes it difficult, they are trying to figure it out.  Mr. Taylor said 500 is the threshold, is it 

maybe we’re getting methane omissions under 500.  Mr. Pannucci said if it comes in at 450, that’s not an 

exceedance, but they do go back and look at it.   

 

Mr. Hijazi asked about the train, but they did remember hearing about it last year.  Mrs. deLeon said apparently 

they stop and pick up workers in Steel City and that five minutes they stop, if they are transporting garbage, the 

residents know.  There’s a difference between that odor and the landfill odor; and DEP is aware of it. 

 

Mr. Taylor said the next meeting will be on Thursday, February 20, 2020 at 1:00 p.m.   The meeting adjourned at 

1:34 p.m. 






























